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Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs ON THE
Deloitte & Touche “MANAGEMENT STUDY” FINAL REPORT

EXPLANATORY NOTE


The Permanent Council, at its meeting of May 7, 2004, considered the Report of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs transmitting recommendations on the Deloitte & Touche “Management Study” Final Report (CP/CAAP-2699/04 rev.1).


The Council decided to take note of the report presented by the Committee Chair, Ambassador Ellsworth John, Permanent Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, and of the comments made by delegations. The Council also endorsed the recommendations made by the Committee in that document, which is attached hereto.
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I.
INTRODUCTION

The firm Deloitte and Touche (“D&T”) presented its Management Study Final Report (the “D&T Final Report”) to the Permanent Council on November 19, 2003. The Council referred the report for further study to its General Committee and the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs.

The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (“CAAP”) began the consideration of the D&T Final Report at its meeting held on December 18, 2003. At that meeting, on the invitation of the CAAP, the Secretary General, the Assistant Secretary General, the Secretariat for Management, as well as the Director of the Department of Human Resources, offered their preliminary views on the D&T Final Report and on D&T’s recommendations regarding their respective areas. 

On January 22, 2004, the CAAP established a Working Group to study the four components of D&T’s Final Report, (Organizational Structure; Business Processes; Human Capital; and Technology), that was open to all delegations. The Working Group would be presided over by Ambassador Ellsworth John, Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs.

At the first meeting of the Working Group on February 25, 2004, the Chair offered his view on how the Working Group should deal with D&T’s Final Report.  In his presentation, the Chair alluded to the high cost of personnel, a major concern of member states, and its continuing rising cost. He also mentioned the inefficient structure of the General Secretariat that also contributes to higher costs. The Chair also reminded delegations that under the Charter of the OAS, the Secretary General, and not the member states, has the primary responsibility and authority for the structure and operations of the General Secretariat. Taking into consideration that the new Secretary General will be elected in June and will take office in mid-September, the Chair proposed that the thirty-fourth regular session of the General Assembly approve a Program-Budget resolution that contains a global budget - without specific chapter budget allocations – and that D&T’s Final Report be referred in June to the Secretary General elect, for his information and possible implementation, particularly regarding the structure and operations of the General Secretariat.

Delegations generally agreed with the suggestions made by the Chair. However, they insisted that the transmittal of D&T’s Final Report to the Secretary General elect be accompanied by CAAP/Permanent Council recommendations on the four parts of the Report. 

On the basis of this agreement, the Working Group requested that the Secretariat for Management present its own comments and observations regarding the recommendations presented by Deloitte & Touche, since the Secretariat for Management would be the main unit that would oversee the implementation of most of the recommendations. The Assistant Secretary for Management complied and presented its document at the first meeting of the Working Group on March 9.

II.
PROCEEDINGS

The Working Group held seven meetings during which delegations considered the three parts of D&T’s Final Report.  The Working Group also considered additional Information presented by D&T on February 24, 2004, at the request of the OAS Management Study Steering Committee, and the working document submitted by the General Secretariat, containing its recommendations in the areas of Organizational structure, Business Processes, Human Capital and Technology.  Other documentation presented at the request of the Working Group, can be found in an addendum to this report. 

III.
RECOMMENDATIONS

1.
ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE:

Recommendations:

· The General Secretariat needs to implement a Strategic Planning Framework that includes strategic objectives and expected results, aligns resources with mandates and offers guidelines for possible restructuring. The Strategic Plan could be designed by either a General Secretariat Working Group or by Advisors of the incoming Secretary General.

· The General Secretariat ought to be restructured, based on the Strategic Plan

· Responsibilities should be assigned in connection with the administrative management of the General Secretariat. There is no need to create a new position of “Chief Operation Officer”, but its functions ought to be carried out by one official or a group of official as in the General Secretariat assigned by the Secretary General.

· Offices of the General Secretariat in the Member States ought to be better utilized in order to become more efficient and cost effective. 

2. BUSINESS PROCESSES:

Recommendations:

· Results-Based Budgeting: the Inspector General ought to give an opinion on its advantages/disadvantages and possible implementation feasibility.

· Donor Relations Office:  there is no need to create a separate office but a coordination function should be established among the entities in the General Secretariat that engage in fundraising, in order to avoid duplication of fundraising efforts and to streamline fundraising procedures.

· Specific Fund Administration: CAAP should continue to study and recommend a cost and management recovery plan that is fair, transparent and that takes into consideration fluctuating interest rates.

· Quotas Reassessment: quotas have not been reassessed since 1990.  This issue was discussed extensively, but no consensus was achieved on either the need to re-assess the current quota system or on an acceptable methodology. All agreed that discussions must continue.

· Within the Strategic Planning Framework:  adopt and implement a mandate development and execution process that identifies the mandates, their expected results, their potential cost and establishes a deadline for their implementation.  To further this process draft resolutions, when possible, should be accompanied with an estimate of their budgetary implications.

· Procure-to-pay Process: The General Secretariat should continue its efforts to achieve savings in this process through its pilot program with Bank of America pertaining to the streamlining of the procure-to-pay process and keep the member states informed on its execution and on results obtained. 

3.
HUMAN CAPITAL:

Recommendations:

· Compensation: While recognizing the current obligation to use the United Nations compensation system, consideration should be given to link employees and managers’ compensation increases to performance rather than to tenure.  Concern was expressed that the existing but not fully implemented Performance Evaluation Process should be re-examined and enforced while ensuring that the process is fair, effective, and provides supervisors and employees with incentives and well defined paths for career advancement.

· There is a recognized need for a Secretariat-wide position audit, but due to lack of funds and in view of the impending change of administration, recommendation for a Secretariat -wide audit is postponed. 

· Benefits: Deloitte and Touche’s recommendation of increasing employees’ contributions to the health plan is currently being implemented by the General Secretariat.  Current efforts should continue, but an actual reduction of health benefits should be avoided. 

· Training and Development:  cost effective programs (such as use of in-house expertise) ought to be expanded, and more resources ought to be identified for staff training. The IACD’s Department of Scholarship and Training should be asked for suggestions. There is also a need for increased supervisory skills training for Managers that should be explored by the incoming administration.

· Career Advancement: during the restructuring process, the possibility of creating career paths should be examined.

4.
TECHNOLOGY

Recommendations:

· IT Organization: within the framework of the general restructuring process and with the goal of streamlining and improving cost effectiveness, review the support of the Oracle system. For the same reasons consider centralization of website development and support to complement dependencies’ needs.  Encourage examination of long and short term staffing and training needs for employees and/or CPRs, for the sake of productivity, quality and cost effectiveness.

· Reporting and Data Integrity: Continue to examine a more complete, standardized, accurate and streamlined reporting system with regard to Specific Funds in order to realize cost savings, improved accuracy, and greater accountability.
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Automation and Employee Self Services: Consider a feasibility analysis of automation and employee self-services with a view of improving accuracy, effectiveness and lowering costs. 
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